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P13/V1543/0 - Appendix 3 - 1 of 1 Parish Response

Sutton Courtenay Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. L. A. Martin B.A. Orchard House,
90 Howard Cornish Road,
Telephone/Fax: Frilford Heath Marcham, Abingdon,
(01865 391833) Oxfordshire OX13 6PU

Email: info@suttoncourtenay-pc.gov.uk

Mr. M. Doodes,
Development Control,
Vale of White Horse District Council,
Abbey House,
Abingdon,
Oxon.
0X14 3JE
13th August, 2013

Dear Mr. Doodes,

Demolition of 110 Milton Road and erection of 34 dwellings
Land north of 92-112 Milton Road, Sutton Courtenay
For: Pye Homes

The Parish Council believes there is little change from the previous applications and its
previous reasons for objections are still valid. Therefore the Parish Council objects to the
application on the following grounds:

1. At a meeting of the Vale of White Horse District Council held on 20th February, 2013, the
Parish Council presented a land use survey of the parish. Over 60% of the land in the parish
was in use for commercial/industrial/mineral and waste operations. Only 19% of land
remained for agricultural use. The parish is being squeezed by uses that are harmful to both
the health and well being of the community. During the Council’s strategic housing land
availability assessment last year, the Vale of White Horse District Council, through a written
reply from Cllr. Cox, to a question on housing allocations to 2025 specifically gave firm
assurances that the village would not have to accept further land allocations for housing
beyond existing commitments. Those commitments are 140 houses at the Amey site in
Appleford Road, and 15 houses on the Catholic Church site in Hobbyhorse Lane, and 79
houses at the Redrow site in Milton Road. These more than meet the housing requirements for
Sutton Courtenay. The village has had more than its fair share of development commitments.

In response to the presentation to the Vale of White Horse District Council on 20th February,
Cllr. Cox gave cause for hope in his response letter. Cllr. Cox accepted the obligation to fully
recognise the need to retain the identity and character of Sutton Courtenay from unacceptable
and harmful development. Previously, when several sites within the parish were considered as
part of the screening options, it was concluded that there was no need for further development.
The development is outside of the existing developed footprint of the village and therefore
beyond its boundary. The plan shown to the Vale of White Horse District Council on 20th



February showed just 19% agricultural land remaining in what is a rural parish. The proposal
represents an incursion into the remaining available agricultural land.

2. The entrance/exit into Milton Road is at an unacceptably dangerous point. There is a bend
and downward slope in the road which reduces adequate visibility. Good visibility of the
proposed new junction is difficult to achieve. No vehicle speed statistics appear to be lodged
with the application, yet it is well known locally that the 85 percentile figure is well in excess
of the permitted 30 mph at this point.

3. The Parish Council believes the statistics given regarding traffic flows are not accurate. At
the time the traffic counter was installed in December 2012 Southern Gas Networks were
replacing gas pipes in the village. The roads affected were Church Street, High Street,
Frilsham Street, Harwell Road and Milton Road. There have been reduced traffic flows in the
village for a considerable number of weeks. Drivers found alternative routes to avoid the
traffic lights that were in operation, and the consequent delays that followed. The route
through the village is normally used frequently by drivers gaining access to the A415. The
Culham bridge is at capacity for peak time traffic, and there is increasing frustration at periods
with queuing back over several hundred metres into the High Street.

4. The current foul water and sewerage system in the parish is at capacity. Properties in
Frilsham Street and High Street have suffered surcharging with sewage on more than one
occasion entering the property. Thames Water utilities have fitted an active drainage device to
one property in an attempt to prevent sewage leaking from a manhole. The experience of this
Council is that Thames Water regularly clears blockages in the system and has to jet the main
pipe network. No consideration has been given in the application to the accumulative effect
and the problems that the development would cause in the sewerage system elsewhere in the
parish. Thames Water itself has identified an inability of the existing waste water
infrastructure to accommodate the needs of this application. Given that consent exists for a
further 70 dwellings only a short distance away from this site, then the accumulative effect on
the village’s overloaded foul water system is paramount.

5. The proposed development is located just South of Mill Brook which feeds into Ginge
Brook and then the River Thames. In times of heavy rainfall and rising waters in the Thames,
the flow of water into the River Thames is controlled by the operation of sluices from Ginge
Brook. This results in more water in the Ginge which consequently results in flooding. Brook
Street (B4016) has had to be closed by the County Council in times past when Ginge Brook
has overflowed its banks causing flooding in the village. In 2007 properties in The Nursery
were flooded out when the Ginge overflowed. In fact one or more access roads to the village
were closed, this, and the previous Winter for a number of days. Traffic movements were
restricted for over a week.

The Parish Council is greatly concerned that using a SUDS system for surface water disposal,
and diverting surface water in the direction of the Ginge would only exacerbate the local

flooding problems given the known high water table, equally diverting, surface water into the
foul water system which is at capacity would only cause even more surcharging in the system.

Given the proposed development is outside of the built up area of the village, and the access is
at the entry point to the village where there is known speeding, the Parish Council believes the
proposal is contrary to existing policies NE9 which seeks to resist development which would
have an adverse impact on the landscape of the Lowland Vale, particularly on the long open



views across the area, and also DC5 which requires development to have safe and convenient
access from the adjoining highway network for all modes of transport.

The Parish Council would support the District Council in its reasons for refusal of the previous
application and would continue to urge refusal of the current application.

Yours sincerely,

Linda Martin
Clerk to the Council



